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Editorial Note on the Public Statement about the China Mission

November 20–December 18, 1946

Secretary of the Navy James Forrestal had been incensed of late by criticisms of the navy in particular and U.S. military policies in general by liberal former Secretary of the Interior Harold L. Ickes (e.g., “The Navy at Its Worst,” Collier’s 118[August 31, 1946]:  22–23, 67).  Viewing Ickes’s ideas and statements as exemplifying widespread misconceptions in the United States about policy toward China, Forrestal called Ickes’s writings to the attention of Under Secretary of State Dean Acheson.  At a November 20 meeting, Acheson told the secretaries of war and navy that it would be a good idea to clarify Truman administration policy and that the State Department was drafting a statement reviewing developments in China since the president’s December 15, 1945, public statement at the start of Marshall’s mediation mission. (Carter to Marshall, Radio No. WAR-86395, November 26, 1946, NA/RG 59 [Lot Files, Marshall Mission, War Department, Recall and Appointment]; J.H.C. [Colonel J. Hart Caughey] Memorandum for General Marshall, November 29, 1946, NA/RG 59 [Lot Files, Marshall Mission, War Department, Originals].)

Marshall told Acheson on December 8 that he supported “issuance of a résumé of American activities in furtherance of the 15th December 1945 policy statement.  My own concern in this matter led to the early preparation and dispatch in sections of my so-called final report.  While this is not the favorable moment for such release, it may be advisable within the next few weeks.”  Acheson replied that, given the contentiousness of the issue on the political left and right in the United States, and “a widely expressed feeling among impartial observers that they have not been kept fully informed of our actions in China,” it might be a good idea to release the statement “as soon as you think that its issuance will not interfere with your mission.”  The thirty-paragraph statement was radioed to Marshall on December 11. (Foreign Relations, 1946, 10:  598, 609–10, 610–17.)

Marshall met with Ambassador Stuart and Minister-Counselor Butterworth to work on a redraft, which Marshall transmitted to Acheson on December 14.  “I am agreeable to its immediate issuance,” Marshall stated.  The draft reviewed the Marshall mission’s background (particularly regarding economic aid to China), organization, early successes, the breakdown of the agreements in the spring, and the role of U.S. forces in China.  It asserted that the principles expressed in December 1945 remained valid, expressed “deep regret” that unity had been impossible to achieve, and recognized that the Chinese had to solve their own problems.  “In short,” the draft concluded, “we believe that our hopes for China are identical with what the Chinese people themselves most earnestly desire.  We shall therefore continue our positive and realistic policy toward China which is based on full respect for her national sovereignty and on our traditional friendship for the Chinese people and is intended to promote international peace.” (Ibid., pp. 624–29.)  A slightly modified version was released by President Truman on December 18. (China White Paper, pp. 689–94.)
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